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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, DECEMBER 13, 2016 

MINUTES 

 

  CHAIRMAN Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek, Joseph LaPorte, Matthew O’Keefe & Joseph Pugliese 

 Alternates: Ronald Bohigian 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 Absent:   Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

  A quorum was determined. 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be approved 

they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they receive the 

formal approval in the mail before starting any work.   You have one 

year to begin the project. 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal. So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

ROBERT SALKA, Chair, presiding: 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to accept the Minutes as presented.   

Mr. LaPorte seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6232A, Application of The Family Brick Oven Pizza 

Truck for a variance to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in 

an I-1 zone under Sections 4-01.31. B, 4-03.31. A & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd, property of Executive Two 

Hundred LLC in an I-1 zone. 
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 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or their representative please 

come up and state your name and address for the record. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Kevin Sennot, 173 Carter Lane in Southington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   Go ahead. 

 MR. SENNOT:  So the reason for my application or appeal was over 

on Executive Boulevard where Webster has just started to inhabit the 

building, I guess, at 200 Executive, the request was made to us for --

- to provide food service on a weekly basis, once a week, to them and 

the employees there. 

 In doing so, I needed to get the approval of Joe, who is the 

owner of the building which I presented that to the board you should 

have a letter in front of you or an approval in front of you in order 

to be able to do that 

 We would be there on a, as I said, once a week basis for 

approximately four hours.  That includes set up, which takes a little 

bit of time, and breakdown and cleanup. 

 I outlined a couple of spaces that I thought would be appropriate 

spaces in the lot for 200 Executive Boulevard that would be away from 

the building so as not to (1) impede any fire lanes which those seem 

to go mostly around the front of the building and also to provide the 

closest access to the building to the tenants are involved there so 

that we wouldn’t be obstructing them, as well. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 MR. SENNOT:  My, uh, just that the dimensions of the vehicle.  

It’s a trailer that I pull.  I am licensed here in Southington and I 

have all the health department licenses in order.   

 The length of the vehicle is 23 feet, tongue to tail.  It is a 

wood-fired pizza truck.  So, there is no hazardous material that I 

would be handling.  There’s no grease involved.  There’s nothing that 

would require propane tanks or things of that nature.  I know there is 

other trucks out there that use those and they are very safe and 

they’ve been approved, as well.  I am arguing that. 

 Just so you know what I would be dealing with.  It is a self-

contained oven.  I would be serving from inside to the people outside 

of the trailer rather than open air ground service where you are 

standing outside of your vehicle and serving from there. 

 Based on the size of the vehicle, it would take up about four 

contiguous spaces, assuming a ten-foot-wide parking space.  Just 

because it is a haul trailer so I have to factor in my truck and jack-

knifing the trailer in there to set it down.  The truck is then 

unhooked and parked elsewhere. 
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 MR. LAPORTE:  Now, you said you are going to be there one day a 

week? 

 MR. SENNOT:  One day a week, yes, sir. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, then you take the truck off the site? 

 MR. SENNOT:  The truck, yah, the truck is mobile so it is not 

anything that’s going to stay on site there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, there would be no advertising other than the 

vehicle itself.  Is that correct? 

 MR. SENNOT:  Yah, the vehicle itself and the individuals inside 

the building, I guess, they send their emails out.  It’s not going to 

be hanging posters or flyers or anything of that nature. 

 I do put a bi-fold placard outside of the vehicle so just people 

can see what the menu of the day is. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But not on the street. 

 MR. SENNOT:  No.  No, sir. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Like on West Street. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Are you going to have anything like picnic tables 

or anything? 

 MR. SENNOT:  No.  No.  There are picnic tables on the property.  

I think they are a little bit hidden from view there. 

 But no, I am not providing picnic tables or anything.  It’s just 

the plates and materials for people to enjoy a few slices of pizza 

instead of having to pack their lunch and bring it in that day should 

they decide they want to come. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are not serving any alcohol, obviously. 

 MR. SENNOT:  No.  No.  I don’t have an alcohol license.  No 

permit of that nature.  I don’t serve alcohol. 

 I do serve drinks but it is usually just for the most part water 

and some form of soft drink of Snapple. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you do cleanup after you leave? 

 MR. SENNOT:  Absolutely.  I do provide two 40-gallon garbage cans 

that I have lined with garbage can liners.  They’re outside the 

vehicle for people if they’re going to dispose of anything.  I have a 

garbage can inside the vehicle, obviously, for my own work and mess 

that I might make inside the vehicle.  But that’s provided for them 

should they decide to use it.   

 Often times people are --- excuse me. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you know when you are going to be doing it? 

 MR. SENNOT:  Often times people --- I’m sorry? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you know what day of the week? 

 MR. SENNOT:  Um, I believe it was either Thursday or Friday.  I 

think that was still to be determined. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I mean, if we said Thursday or Friday, would that 

work for you? 

 Because when you say one day a week, I mean, one day could be any 

day. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Correct.  Correct.  That was really up to --- it was 

kind of an open conversation with the building owner there because I 

know he is in discussion with some other individuals who are going to 

do something similar for the same location. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  And, your time of operation? 

 MR. SENNOT:  I’m sorry?  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Your time of operation? 

 MR. SENNOT:  It is about four hours long.  That includes set up.  

You know, so by the time I get there, set the trailer up, get the oven 

up to the temperature, service time would really only be about two and 

a half to three hours. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would your window be?  When you say four? 

 MR. SENNOT:  So, the window I would be thinking about would be 

showing up there at ten-thirty and leaving no later than two-thirty. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We can give you more time.  We can say ten o’clock 

until three o’clock. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Typically, people are done eating their lunch --- 

I’m sorry, I didn’t mean to interrupt you and I apologize. 

 But people are typically done eating their lunch time --- and 

that’s all it is is a lunch time service. 

 They’re usually done from what we’ve observed, about one-thirty 

to two o’clock.  Maybe some later lunchers trickle in. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there a designated, did the owner designate what 

spots he wanted occupied by each of these? 
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 MR. SENNOT:  No.  He didn’t.  He said you are welcome to --- 

after much back and forth.  I’ve been trying to get ahold of him. He’s 

not easy to get ahold of.  Um, he did say, yah, that’s absolutely 

fine.  You know, you are welcome to come here and park on our 

property.  He didn’t designate a space. 

 We did it, I’ve done a couple of drive bys there just to kind of 

scope it out and see what sort of location would be the best location 

and as I mentioned at the beginning, the least intrusive.  It seemed 

to be that spot up towards the West Street side.  Because it is far 

enough away from the building and all the other spots are then 

available to anybody else.  And, I am not obstructing the property 

that way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Who initiated this?  Did you initiate it with the 

owner or did the owner come to you? 

 MR. SENNOT:  So, it was initiated with Webster Bank themselves.  

We had worked with them over in their Wallingford office in the past 

and served them.  That’s a Call Center over there. 

 They said we are migrating some business to Southington.  So, we 

had known for some time that Webster would be coming here.  And, I 

explained to them there are certain things, hurdles that have to be 

met or guidelines that have to be met in order to be able to do it.  

We can’t just show up and park. 

 So, I explained all of that to them.  And, they said, yah, we’d 

still like to have you.  Can you get the ball rolling? 

 Well, let’s get in touch with the owner.  First, we had to figure 

out who the owner was and finally we got in touch with Joe.  As I 

mentioned, not easy --- you know, busy businessman.  I’m not 

begrudging him anything.  Just it was a little bit difficult initially 

to get in touch with him, but once we got in touch with him, 

everything seemed to move right along. 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Possible stipulations. 

 - No temporary signage allowed including but not limited to 

balloons, streamers, flags and/or banners. 

 - Trailer must be removed off site at the end of the business 

day. 

 - Garbage must be cleaned up. 

 - The location shall not obstruct sight lines. 

 - Health Department approval will be needed. 
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 - The storage of food on site must satisfy the health 

department. 

 - The written hours of operation would be four hours between 

10:00 and 3:00 pm. 

 - Applicant is the only person allowed to operate at this 

specific location. 

 - The approval would be for one day per week.  Probably 

Thursday or Friday. 

 - No other location would be allowed unless the applicant 

applies to the zoning board of appeals for approval. 

 - Written confirmation from the property owner (which you 

already have). 

 - The applicant will operate under a self-contained generate 

for an approved power (inaudible). 

 What about the annual renewal? 

 THE CHAIR:  What we would do is what we’ve been doing.  

Basically, automatic renewal unless there a change of owner or some 

significant changes identified by the zoning enforcement officer. 

 Is that okay with you, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So, the approval would be good for a year.  It 

would automatically renew unless there were complaints and/or transfer 

of ownership. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any problems with that? 

 Joe? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  I have one question, I guess. 

 You mentioned other trucks may be coming in there, also.  We 

understand that is going to happen, too. 

 I’m wondering if there is going to be a situation where everybody 

wants the trucks, Webster and the owner, wants the trucks to all be in 

the same location.  And, if that has been addressed?  It doesn’t seem 

like it has been, as yet. 

 MR. SENNOT:  At the same location --- you mean at the same time? 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  No.  On different days.  For instance, tomorrow, 

you are going to be there Thursday.  Wednesday another truck is going 

to be there. 
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 MR. SENNOT:  Right. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Are they going to be in the same location you are 

or maybe somewhere else? 

 MR. SENNOT:  I can’t --- 

 MR. PUGLIESE:   Is that an issue for the company? 

 MR. SENNOT:  I can’t, I can’t speak to what their thoughts or 

plans were.  I just, um, and it would make sense if the owner, should 

he decide to or the company should they decide to --- really, I think 

what is going to happen if you just want my opinion on it, is that 

Webster is going to say, look, this is the location that works best 

for us.  Can you please park it here? 

 That’s been my experience in the past. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think we can do that. I think we can specify that 

the location either be in the northwest as identified on the sketch. 

 MR. PUGLIESE: Is this going forward for anybody else that comes 

in? 

 THE CHAIR:  No, no.  They all have to come to us.  Basically, he 

is first in the box.  So, he has got approval for that location.  

 MR. SENNOT:  But the only thing that that might bring out, to 

your point, is should Webster object to those locations, do I then 

have to come back to the board for another meeting? 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  My question is I think that is up to the – this 

Joe, the landlord.  I mean, if he parks in a spot and the owner says, 

no.  I don’t want you there.  I want you here.  I mean, as long as 

he’s got our approval to do what he wants in that parking lot, I think 

that is going to almost be up to the owner.  

 MR. PUGLIESE:  We’re defining the spot. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think, you know, to your point, he has identified 

two spots.  And, we’ve granted approval for that.  If the owner 

decides that he wants it somewhere else, my opinion would be, we 

basically give him general approval.  I would have him just go through 

Dave and say, as long as there is no problem from sight lines or any 

of the normal stuff, then I don’t really care where he parks it.   

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Right.  I mean, that was my thing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Would you agree?  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yes.  I’d almost say if this is the spot that has 

been picked and we’re giving a variance or a special exception, we’re 

doing him a favor. 
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 If the owner wants to change it, I don’t really think there is a 

problem with the owner coming back and saying these are the reasons I 

want to change it. 

 But it is really up to us, I think to, you know, pick the spot. 

Certainly, we would work with them if they wanted to change it. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But I mean, with the owner being, probably not in 

this state and probably hard to get along with --- 

 MR. SENNOT:  I think he is in the New Haven area.  So, I think 

he’s in the state.  

 THE CHAIR:  Would you make that decision? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah. 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree.  If they’re going to change it, they should 

just make a phone call to Dave. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The owner can do it.  I think the owner has got to 

come to the zoning department. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  But the owner has not given him a definite spot. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The bottom line is, any location really has to be 

signed off by zoning and the health department. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, instead of identifying a location now, can we 

say “to be determined” and let them identify it. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, it has already been identified.  I think if 

the owner knew that that was the spot we’d approved, I think the owner 

would be more --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Let me ask you a question:  Did you talk to the 

owner about where you wanted to park? 

 MR. SENNOT:  I did not.  He said that you are --- you have my 

approval.  You are welcome to, one day a week, park on the property. 

 THE CHAIR:  So, basically, you are saying, this is where you want 

it? 

 MR. SENNOT:  That’s what I kind of identified as here, this is 

how much space I’m going to take up and this is my thoughts on where I 

would be parking because it’s most out of the way. 

 That, maybe it was best that I left it off of the picture 

entirely.  And, should have done that.  But that was just my --- me 

looking at it and saying this is about what the space is that I would 

be taking up.  Or room I would need for this.  And, it is the most out 

of the way and unobtrusive. 
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 It could be that Webster comes back and says, we want you to park 

in such and such space.  Well, so long as I is not in a fire lane and 

I have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  All I would ask is if it is not in this location, 

we’re basically saying you come back to the planning and zoning 

department and get his approval. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Absolutely. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, I don’t think that is going to be a problem as 

long as, like you said, it is not in a fire lane and it’s not a sight 

line problem or you know, any other issue. 

 MR. SENNOT:  He’s been great to work with and I don’t have any 

problem coming back and saying --- absolutely.  Hey, here is what 

they’re asking for, can I get your --- 

 THE CHAIR:  And, all you need to do is work through Dave. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Absolutely.  Be happy to do that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. SENNOT:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6233A, Application of The Family Brick Oven Pizza 

Truck for a special exception approval for location of a temporary 

vending cart (food truck) under Sections 4-0131.B, 4-03-31. A & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive 

Two Hundred LLC in an I-1 zone. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Will --- you want to come up and state your name and 

address for the record? 

 MR. SENNOT:  My name is Kevin Sennot and I live at 173 Carter 

Lane here in Southington, CT. 

 THE CHAIR:  Everything you said stands, correct? 

 MR. SENNOT:  Everything I said, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would just say that we’ll incorporate all 

comments that were made for #6232A into this. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions on that? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6234A, Application of Fjek Papaj for special 

exception approval to allow a family flock of chickens under Sections 

3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1043 Flanders Road, 

property of Mri Pepaj, Agostin Hysaj & Leke Nilaj in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the owner of their representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please.  

 MR. PEPAJ:  Good evening.  My name is (Inaudible) Pepaj.  I 

represent my Dad.  I live with him.  My Dad doesn’t speak good 

English. 

 We moved here about two years ago.  We had some --- when we first 

bought some chickens we kind of had some roosters that were making 

noise and then we found out they were roosters, so we got rid of them. 

 The shed was a little closer to the neighbor’s house, the cooper.  

So, when I went on line and read the regulations and everything, I 

knew I was a little closer so I changed it.  I went 135 feet from the 

main road, 57 feet from the right neighbor and 50 feet from my left 

neighbor.  The back I think is like 180-something.  I’m not sure.  I 

never go out there.  So --- it’s pretty steep stuff.  A little 

handicapped right now. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Could you show us on the map where or point 

out on the map where it is?  Where you have --- 

 MR. PEPAJ:  There? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The pointer is out of juice. 

 (Chuckles, chuckles) 

 We’ll go up there. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  I also brought some pictures to help you guys. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  You won’t get them back.  We’ll put them into 

the permanent record? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  I’m fine with that. 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you start them around and we’ll take a look 

at them. 

 (Passed around) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Where it is showing is roughly in that area 

(indicating).  Mr. Chairman? 

 MR. PAPAJ:  So it is 135 feet from the main road.  It is 57 feet 

from this house.  And, it’s 50 feet from that house. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  From the property line. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Yes, sir. 

 And, the back, I never went out there. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  There is a big slope. 

 MR. PEPAJ: Yes, there is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, you are well within the regulations at 

this point. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  The regulations, yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, your enclosure is six by twenty feet? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  What is it, sir? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Six by twenty feet is the enclosure? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, how many chickens do you have? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  I have six right now. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Like I said, when we first got them, when they’re 

babies you can’t --- it’s a little hard to judge them.  You know what 

I mean. 

 So, we found out there was a few roosters.  They were making a 

little noise.   

 But I also had a pretty major accident this year, so I kind of 

maybe a little --- took a little longer, but not as an excuse, but I 

didn’t know if that was one of the reasons they stayed a little too 

long. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  So, there is no roosters now? 

 MR. PEPAJ: No.  No, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  How many chickens --- are you going to max out at six 

chickens or do you plan on having --- 

 MR. PEPAJ:  No, that’s it.  That’s it.  Plenty.  You said we 

could have put to like twelve, but ---- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We do allow twelve. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah. 

 (Pause, pause) 
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 Do we have any other questions?  It is pretty straight forward. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are the chickens fenced in outside of their --- 

 MR. PAPAJ:  They stay in the cooper all the time.  They have been 

like two or three times out but we have fence.  So, they don’t go on 

anybody’s land. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  They can’t be free range and go run around the 

backyard.  They have to stay in the fence. 

 MR. PAPJ:  Right.  Exactly. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  No problem.  Thank you, sir. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Yes?   Please state your name and address for the record, please. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Good evening.  I’m Reed McMillan.  I’m married to 

Hans Stephan and we’re the 1033 neighbors.  So, I guess I’ll go ahead 

with my statements. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, where are you?  You’re 1033? 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  We are on the right side.  The neighbors on the 

right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Okay.  Well, I guess the first thing I do want to 

say is that we like our neighbors and we do want to have a good 

relationship with them and up until now we have had that.  We hope 

that it can continue in spite of this having to appear. 

 We have consulted a lawyer to try to understand all of the zoning 

regulations and we do understand that they are in compliance with 13-

05, I guess it is, with the amount of space they have from the 

property lines, et cetera. 
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 But we do have a concern in regards to the 15-05-1 which 

specifically talks about how the regulation must --- the intended use 

of the, I guess, let me see.  I’ll just read it. 

 “That the standards must comply in a manner appropriate to the 

particular circumstances of use.”   

 And, so it does refer specifically to if there are any 

detrimental causes such as odor.  And, that is my concern.  If you 

look on our property you will see that we do have a nice pool area 

there in the back.  So, in the summer, this past summer, when the wind 

kicked up, I can small chicken poop.  Honestly, I really don’t like 

that when I am out enjoying the sun on a sunny day.  So, that is my 

concern. 

 And, my secondary concern is that I believe this potentially 

could impair the value of the home and there is a possibility that we 

would sell in the future. 

 But, I was wondering, because I haven’t really been before such a 

board as you before, if there could be something like a goodwill 

option is what I would call it. 

 Right now, it is the winter and we don’t smell anything.  And, 

I’m not out at the pool.  So, it seems that maybe there could be 

something in which we say, okay, we won’t do it right now but if it 

gets smelly this summer, that we have to come back again and say hey, 

this isn’t working out.   

 So, I am opposing but with this goodwill option. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What if we were to put a requirement on that he 

coup be cleaned every day or every two days year-round.  That would 

get rid of the odor, wouldn’t it?  

 MS. MCMILLAN:  I guess so.  And, I don’t have a full 

understanding of what the method of cleaning at this point is and so -

-- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We would probably ask the applicant after you 

speak.  But I was just asking you if that would work.  Odor seems to 

be the issue and if we can eliminate the odor, then it makes it more 

palatable. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Okay. That does sound like a good idea.  And then 

if there was still that odor, we would bring it to your attention?  Is 

that it works? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, what you could do is you would complain to the 

zoning --- send a complaint to the zoning enforcement officer.  He 

would go out there. 
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 I’ll be quite honest.  We’ve approved, I don’t know how many 

we’ve approved and how many are out there that we haven’t seen yet, 

but we have never had a complaint yet about smell.   And, you are in 

an R-90 zone, so you’ve got a lot of property.  I’m very surprised 

that you are able ---- 

 Now, since he has moved it, as well.  From where it was.  You 

said you smelled it this summer? 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because right now it is in the middle of his 

backyard.  It’s sixty feet away from yours.  So, I have to assume it 

is probably a hundred and something feet away from your pool. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Well, I think that it’s over, here right?  

(Indicating) 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Which is kind of at the same level.  And, this is 

our little fence. So, if I am standing here, this is where my nose 

caught the whiff.  But, you know, maybe I have a sensitive noise. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, we don’t know what is causing the issue, 

either.  It could be a manure pile or something not where the chickens 

are.  This is something we can ask the applicant. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 Well, we hear what you say.  And, we’ll take that into 

consideration when we --- because we’ll ask the applicant to rebut or 

at least answer any of the questions we have.   Then we’ll go from 

there. 

 MS. MCMILLAN:  Okay.  All right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else opposing this application? 

 Come on up. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. BRITTON:  My name is Donald Britton.  I live at 1063 Flanders 

Road.  That’s the north --- next neighbor north. 

 Like she says, we have good rapport with the neighbors.  We like 

them.  We get along.  We have good ---  

 My Mom lived off Curtiss Street.  She had chickens next door.  We 

were more than a hundred feet away.  In the summer, there were days we 

could not come outside.  And, she had, I don’t know about nobody has 
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ever objected but I know she’s objected but however that works, that 

was a few years back. 

 Mine, it’s the smell.  I’ve smelled it on Curtiss Street.  I know 

what it smells like. 

 And, what you were saying about the smell, there’s a big hill.  

It’s a big hill. And, sometimes the wind will run along the side of 

the hill.  It won’t go up. So, the smell is going to go left or right.  

It’s not going to go up. 

 Like I said, my concern is just the smell.  If they clean it and 

it stays clean, I’ve got no problem. 

 Just the smell of it.  I know what it’s like.  I don’t want to go 

there again.   

 And, I know if it goes through, trying to get it out, it’s’ real 

hard.  Once you approve it, trying to get them to get rid of it, would 

be, you know, a problem on our side. 

 That’s just --- thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Is there anyone else opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, will the applicant --- if you have any comments you 

want to make? 

 (Pause) 

 MR. PEPAJ:  I didn’t know it was all about the smell.  The 

chickens.  I think what the problem is, as far as I’m understanding 

it, I think what they are doing is they’re smelling the manure from 

the garden that we have.  We have a garden.  We buy stuff to put in 

the garden as far as like treating them, you know.  Because they don’t 

do no garden and stuff. 

 I don’t think chickens are smelly.  They did smell them a little 

bit when they were close to them.  Now, it’s far away. 

 And, like I said, the only reason, maybe they could smell them a 

little bit when we moved the shed or the cooper, I should say, when we 

moved it from that place, you know, we made the other one so it’s 

farther from their house, probably. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Where is the garden that you are talking about? 

 MR. PEPAJ: The garden, it’s next to the --- it’s like right on 

the side of the house.  Left side of the house.  



Zoning Board of Appeals – December 13, 2016 

 

17 

 

 THE CHAIR:  On the left side, so it’s --- can you show us on the 

map where the garden is? 

 And, do you use the chicken manure in your garden? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Yes, sir. 

 So, the garden is right down here (indicating).  This whole area. 

 The chickens are here (indicating).  The chickens were here 

before, so --- 

 Right where the actual shed is. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: And, that goes up on a hill right there. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Well, the hill starts a few feet. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  How far back do you have flat land? 

 Can you show us on there? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  It’s probably, after like where the shed is, I mean 

the cooper, probably could be like another fifteen feet, maybe. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Show me there on the map. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Well, I don’t know how many feet is --- let’s say if 

the cooper is here (indicating) so I could probably go to here 

(indicating).  Then after that it just starts --- 

 MR. BOHIGIAN: Up the hill. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So the question here is can you do something about 

the manure ---the chickens? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Yah, I mean, I could start --- of course. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Can you get rid of whatever is there? 

 MR. PEPAJ: I thought I was here for noise complaint. 

 (Chuckles) 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Can you do something with the manure? 

 MR. PEPAJ: Yes, of course.  My thing is I don’t want no problems 

with nobody.  Like I said, I had a really major accident.  They both 

know.  I’m pretty sure they know I almost died.  My family works every 

single day trying to pay the bills. 

 My Dad goes to work at ten-thirty, leaves the house like nine 

something.  He comes home at seven.  They didn’t go home.  They came 

straight to the hospital.  I was two months in the hospital.  Okay? 

 So, as a parent, I mean, you kind of got to understand a little 

bit that the chicken weren’t the biggest concern. 
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 I know where they’re coming from but, you know what I mean? 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you are before us now.  You’ve moved the coup. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  I did, sir.  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR: And, you are in compliance. 

 MR. PEPAJ: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, we really, as long as you are following the 

regulations, um, we normally would just approve it out of hand.  In 

this case, I think what we should do is – what kind of stipulation can 

we put in?  I mean, if there is a complaint they can bring it to the 

zoning enforcement officer but he really can’t do anything unless 

we’ve stipulated something, correct? 

 I mean, he can’t – 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, my issue is that odor, like noise, 

is subjective. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  The police department, they do have meters for 

noise.  But for odors it is tough.  It is subjective.  Maybe one day 

the wind shifts --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What we could potentially do, and correct me if I 

am wrong, is we can say that the applicant is to remove the manure 

from the site and no use it as fertilizer. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  You can.  And, hope that that works. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  I have a question.  Not only that, but when do you 

normally clean the coup?  Do you clean it three times a week? 

 MR. PEPAJ:  We pretty much clean it every other day.  It’s only 

six chickens.  It’s not much, you know. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we’d just have it cleaned every other day and 

manure removed off site. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  But I promise you, it’s not that.  I am most positive 

that’s not what.  Maybe like I said, maybe in the garden, yes.  But 

not from --- you’ll never smell it from there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No. Take it off site.  And, you don’t use it in the 

garden. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Like I said, I won’t do that.  That, I promise you. 

It’s not a big deal. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The stipulation is you have to remove the manure 

from your property. 

 MR. PEPAJ:  Yah, yah.  I know. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Don’t store or use the manure. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Especially in the summer months. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant?  I mean 

he has basically given us what we are looking for as far as a 

response. 

 Okay. 

 Thank you, sir. 

 If there are no other questions, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6235A, Application of Richard Close for special 

exception approval to transfer a restaurant liquor permit under 

Sections 4.01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 959 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 42 Simms Rd. Associates LLC in a 

B zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative state their 

name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. CLOSE:  Hi, Richard Close, 835 Moss Lane, Cheshire, CT.   

 Basically, may Dad is 82.  And, it’s time for him to step down.  

So, my sister and I are taking over the business. 

 And, the Permittee will be my sister who has thirty years’ 

experience.   

 I just helped her financially. 

 We just thought to switch it from my Dad to my sister. 

 THE CHAIR:  So basically, nothing is going to change other than 

the change of Permittee? 

 MR. CLOSE:  Yes, sir.  And, the owner. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the owner. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  The interior stays the same? 

 MR. CLOSE:  Everything stays the same.  Exactly the same as it 

is. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any questions of the applicant?  It’s pretty straight 

forward. 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. CLOSE:  Okay, thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6236A, Application of Paul Martelli for a variance 

to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in an I-1 zone under 

Sections 4-01.31B, 4-03.31A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 

Executive Blvd., property of Executive 200 LLX in an I-1 zone. 

   AND 

 F. APPEAL #6237A, Application of Paul Martelli for special 

exception approval for location of a temporary vending cart (food 

truck) in an I-1 zone under Sections 4-01.31B, 4-03.31A & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive 200 LLX 

in an I-1 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

his name and address for the record, please? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Paul Martelli, 71 Woodmere Road, Waterbury, CT  

06705 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. MARTELLI:  You’re welcome. 

 THE CHAIR:  What can we do for you? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  I’m here for the exact same reason as the first 

applicant. I have a food truck.  I currently do three different 

Webster locations around the State of Connecticut.  Two of those 

locations closed and merged in the Town of Southington. 

 And, I started my process as far as getting my health permit and 

you know, approval from the zoning board so I could have Tuesday 

afternoon from 11:30 am until 1:30.   It’s usually between 1:30 and 

2:00 pm where we’re done depending upon how many customers are coming 

out of the building. 

 That will be once a week, every Tuesday.  I, as well, have 

outlined parking spots that I thought would be good but I was also 

looking for the board’s recommendation.  I was very flexible on that. 

 I’ve been operating my truck for a couple of years now.  As I 

said, I have my permit in six other cities.  My truck is run on 

propane.  It’s twenty-seven feet long and it’s eleven point five feet 

tall.   

 There’ll be no additional signs put out other than the menu which 

is connected to the truck.    

 We carry our own garbage and have garbage disposal.  And, we 

always clean our own mess.  From a company that’s been in business for 

over eighty years, we take a lot of pride in what we do.   
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 We would carry the same tradition on into the Town of Cheshire 

(sic) and make sure everything is perfect. 

 To shed a little light on the parking spot situation from 

earlier, I’ve talked to the owner of the property and also people from 

Webster Corporation.   The property owner is completely flexible.  Any 

spot is pretty much fine with the property owner.  He shed no light on 

the situation as far as that goes.  He just kind of left it up to the 

board and our decisions.   

 And, Webster, who ultimately, even though the property owner owns 

the property, Webster calls the shots with the food trucks because 

they want to make it as successful as possible to their employees.  

They have, I believe, seven hundred fifty employees right there.  

People coming in and out.  Almost nine hundred people on certain days. 

 They want us to be as close as possible because in a perfect 

world, you know, being across the parking lot, somewhere far away 

sounds nice, but we’re trying to also, you know, be convenient for the 

employees and people who are coming out for lunch and stuff like that.  

 Weather is a huge factor when you own a food truck and 

financially it would be crippling if you don’t have a good spot and 

the weather is snowing or raining or whatever.  People aren’t going to 

wait out there for that. 

 So, the spots that I have outlined, they’re not blocking any 

spots.  Or excuse me, any fire lanes or emergency lanes.  I talked to 

two contact people from Webster.  They wanted it the closer the 

better.  I’ve also drove through the property three or four times and 

it just seems like those spots make the most sense.  But once again, I 

am flexible to the board’s discretion. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where is the traffic with visitors?  The spot that 

you’ve got, if people come in and they turn around, are they going to 

be driving in front of your patrons? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  No, there is like a little island in the middle 

with a good amount of room right now.  I think those spots currently 

right now are for some, you know, VIP Webster employees and they might 

be for like drop off and stuff like that. 

 From what I understood from the previous conversations from our 

contacts, you know, it was more important that we were a little bit 

closer to the employees as far as serving purposes. 

 The spots still leave plenty of room for, if there is a line or 

something like that, it’s not like they’re going to be blocking the 

traffic flow. 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Those are not handicapped spots? 
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 MR. MARTELLI:  They are not handicapped spots, no. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have a letter from the owner? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  I do.  It was emailed over to the zoning 

department a week ago.  

 THE CHAIR: Do you have it in your packet?  I just want to make 

sure that the --- the previous one had a letter. 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Yup.  I have an email confirmation from whoever 

works at the zoning office that they did get my email with the letter. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, do you have a copy? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  It is likely in the secretary’s email list.  I do 

recall her saying that she did receive it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, if we approve it, we’ll just put down that the 

zoning has it. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  The only question I have is and this is probably 

to Dave and our Fire Chief, is where he’s got it --- this one is yours 

right? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Yes. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Is there any statute with the fire to have outside 

propanes and things like that parked that close to a building? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, that would be put to the building 

department and fire. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  It’s a question. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would it be appropriate for us to grant the special 

exception for a variance and have the site to be determined by the 

health department and the zoning department? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Fine.   

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I would think we would do that because you don’t 

want to be in the turnaround if there is an issue with fire access.  I 

understand what you are saying about being close to the building, but 

close to the building doesn’t necessarily have to be the front.  It 

could be the side entrance.  People, if they’re hungry, they’re going 

to know where to go. 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Of course.  We want safety to be the number one 

issue. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   For us to just unilaterally do it, just make it a 

condition that the zoning and health pick the location. 
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 MR. MARTELLI:  I’ m perfectly fine with that. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you heard the other conditions? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  I did. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are okay with those? 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Yes.  Yup. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  And, you are Tuesday from --- 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Eleven-thirty until two o’clock, I would say.  We 

usually wrap up around one-thirty. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We’ll give you to two-thirty, just in case. 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Set up time, though, would be ten or ten-thirty. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay, so we’ll say from ten to three. 

 Okay? 

 MR. MARTELLI: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 MR. MARTELLI:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 These applications are closed. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee of a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergjoni Family 

Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here to speak to this? 

 (No response) 

 I know that there are still violations.  So, I think --- can we 

just grant an extension because we are going to run over the time, 

Dave?   Just grant a two-week extension? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, you can do up to a sixty-five-day 

extension.  So, they would need --- another --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Our next meeting is January 10
th
. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  They would eat up quite a bit of that.  You have 

thirty-five days to close a hearing.  You can do a thirty-day 

extension or up to sixty-five.  It doesn’t matter. 

 But the initial thirty-five is going to run out before January. 

 THE CHAIR:  So why don’t we just give them a thirty-day extension 

so that way if they’re not clear at the next one --- does that work? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If we were to deny it without prejudice, would they 

be able to reapply? 

 THE CHAIR:  I would say just give them the extension. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The only reason I say that is I don’t want to blow 

a date if something came up like there is a snow storm and our meeting 

gets cancelled. 

 THE CHAIR:  But thirty days would allow us to go to the second 

meeting which would be the 24
th
 or 23

rd
.  Something like that. 

 MR. BOHIGIAN:  Gives them two opportunities to show up. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Or, cleanup the violations. 

 Okay, can I have motion on this application? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to extend the public hearing an 

additional thirty days. 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Second. 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 A. APPEAL #6232A, Application of The Family Brick Oven Pizza 

Truck for a variance to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in 

an I-1 zone under Sections 4-01.31. B, 4-03.31. A & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd, property of Executive Two 

Hundred LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6232A to allow the food 

cart in an I-2 (sic) zone.   Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair thought it was a good idea.  We’ve approved a couple of 

these.  I think it is the trend. Instead of having permanent 

restaurants and health issues inside a building.  I think we are going 

to see more of this.  I think this is a trend we are going to see. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6233A, Application of The Family Brick Oven Pizza 

Truck for a special exception approval for location of a temporary 

vending cart (food truck) under Sections 4-0131.B, 4-03-31. A & 15-05 

of the Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive 

Two Hundred LLC in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6233A with conditions: 

 - No temporary signage allowed including but not limited to 

balloons, streamers, flags and/or banners. 

 - The trailer must be moved off site at the end of each 

business day. 

 - The garbage must be cleaned up. 

 - That the location must be approved by both the zoning 

department and the health department. 

 - That the health department approval be required. 

 - Any storage of food on site must satisfy health department. 

 - That it be limited to one day per week from ten am to three 

pm on either Thursday or Friday. 

 - That the applicant is the only person allowed to operate at 

this specific location unless otherwise authorized by the zoning 

department and the health department. 

 - That no other location be allowed unless the applicant 

applies to the Zoning Department for approval. 

 - Written confirmation from the property owner allows the 

vendor to sell on site be obtained. 

 - That the owner shall operate under a self-contained 

generator or from an approved power pedestal. 

 - The approval is for one year but would automatically renew 

unless there were complaints or a change in the owner. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. Pugliese pointed out this is the same as before.  We’ll see 

more of this and like it. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 C. APPEAL #6234A, Application of Fjek Papaj for special 

exception approval to allow a family flock of chickens under Sections 

3-01.31B & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1043 Flanders Road, 

property of Mri Pepaj, Agostin Hysaj & Leke Nilaj in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6234A with conditions. 

 - That the site be at least 130 feet from the front, 59 feet 

from the south, 50 feet from the north. 

 - That the enclosure be not more than 6 by 20 feet. 

 - That there be no more than six chickens. 

 - That the cages be cleaned at least every other day. 

 - That the waste be removed from the site. 

 - That there be no roosters. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented for discussion purposes, this is a special 

exception in an R-80 zone which is as big as it gets.  There are a lot 

of them.  It is basically allowed by right as long as you do this.   

 I think the applicant has heard the neighbors’ concerns relative 

to odor and hopefully would address those concerns because if everyone 

wants to get along, the best way to do it is to be a good neighbor and 

to make sure there aren’t any odors.  I hope that you will do that. 

 Mr. Pugliese said the applicant has made him feel comfortable 

that he will. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

  



Zoning Board of Appeals – December 13, 2016 

 

29 

 

 D. APPEAL #6235A, Application of Richard Close for special 

exception approval to transfer a restaurant liquor permit under 

Sections 4.01.32A, 11-04 & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 959 

Meriden Waterbury Tpke., property of 42 Simms Rd. Associates LLC in a 

B zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6235A. 

 Basically, I would incorporate the conditions in Appeal #6145A by 

reference.  That’s the previous stipulation.  With the exception that 

the permittee --- we substitute the daughter of the present permittee. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 The Chair noted it is pretty straight forward.  It is a family 

business and it is staying within the family.  No change to the 

facility itself. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6236A, Application of Paul Martelli for a variance 

to allow a temporary vending cart (food truck) in an I-1 zone under 

Sections 4-01.31B, 4-03.31A & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 200 

Executive Blvd., property of Executive 200 LLX in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6236A.  Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out we have had discussion on the previous 

application.  It is appropriate to grant the variance and we’ll deal 

with the stipulations on the special exception. 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 F. APPEAL #6237A, Application of Paul Martelli for special 

exception approval for location of a temporary vending cart (food 

truck) in an I-1 zone under Sections 4-01.31B, 4-03.31A & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 200 Executive Blvd., property of Executive 200 LLX 

in an I-1 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6237A with conditions.  In 

terms of the conditions, I’ll ask that the conditions of #6233A be 

incorporated in their entirety by reference with one exception: 

 The food cart be from ten am to three pm on Tuesday.   

 I’m asking they be incorporated by reference in case they get 

misstated so that they are the same. 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said his comments for this would be the same as they 

were for #6233A.  

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL #6230A, Application of Gentian Duka for special 

exception approval for a change in permittee of a restaurant liquor 

permit (wine & beer) under Sections 4-01.32, 11-04 & 15-05 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 848 South Main Street, property of Pergjoni Family 

Jewelers Inc. in a CB zone. 

 A thirty-day extension has been granted. 

 

MISCELLANEOUS   / OLD BUSINESS   / NEW BUSINESS 

 Nothing to report by Mr. Lavallee. 

 The next meeting is January 10, 2017. 

 Wish you all a Merry Christmas and a Safe & Happy New Year! 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn.   Mr. LaPorte seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 7:53 o’clock, p.m.) 

 


